
September 20, 2010 

 Public Hearings of the Council of the City of Manassas, 
Virginia were held in Council Chambers, City Hall, on the 
above date with the following present: Mayor Harry J. Parrish 
II, Council Members Marc T. Aveni, Sheryl L. Bass, Andrew L. 
Harrover, Jonathan L. Way, and Mark D. Wolfe; Finance and 
Administration Director Patricia A. Weiler, Senior Planner 
Greg Bokan, and City Clerk Andrea P. Madden. 
 
 Absent were Council Member Marc T. Aveni, Council Member 
J. Steven Randolph, and City Manager Lawrence D. Hughes. 

 
 Mayor Parrish called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m. 
 

Public Hearings. 
 

The Mayor read an affidavit of publication that was 
before him signed by an authorized agent of the News & 
Messenger newspaper certifying that the public hearings 
listed on the evening’s agenda were published in conformance 
with Virginia law and City ordinances. 
 
 Item 1 of the Agenda:  Public Hearing on Special Use 
Permit #2010-11:  The Life Church, 9213 Center Street, to 
Consider a Special Use Permit Application from The Life 
Church to Allow A Place of Worship Pursuant to Section 130-
461 of the Code of Ordinances, City of Manassas, Virginia 
(2002) As Amended. 
 
 Mr. Bokan reviewed the Staff Report for City Council, 
providing background information, recommendations from the 
Planning Commission, and proposed conditions for approval.  
The applicants are requesting a maximum 125 patron 
sanctuary, along with a daycare center that would have a 
maximum of 30 children.  The intention is for the site to 
primarily serve as a place of worship with a religiously 
exempt daycare use. 
 At the Planning Commission’s August 4, 2010 public 
hearing, no citizens came forward to speak on the proposal.  
The Commission did have questions regarding parking and 
some specifics about the language of the conditions.  The 
majority of discussion was focused on the applicant’s 
request to remove the staff recommendation to prohibit food 
closets. 
 In recent years, food closets have been prohibited in 
Old Town.  Concerns related to food closets include the 
potential impacts of uncontrolled crowds, loitering, and 
the high spike in activity during a short period of time.  
This becomes problematic in Old Town due to the close 
proximity of buildings to each other.  The smaller lots and 
building sizes make it difficult to mitigate the impacts of 
this use.  While the Commission recognized these concerns, 
they held the August 4, 2010 public hearing open to give 
the applicant the opportunity to present a plan to address 
the impacts associated with food closets.   

The applicant returned to the Commission on September 
1, 2010 to present a plan.  The plan included limiting food 
closet activity to one day for four hours.  Distribution 
would be by appointment only, with two appointments each 
half-hour.  This would permit a total of sixteen 
appointments over four hours.  The Commission felt the 
limited hours and appointment approach provided a way to 
mitigate and control the impacts.  After further discussion 
and testimony from staff and the applicant, the Commission 
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unanimously recommended approval of the Conditions with an 
amendment to permit a food closet.  Condition #1, included 
in the Staff Report, reflects this change.  Mr. Bokan 
reviewed Condition #1, which states that the use of the 
property shall be limited to a church/place of worship for 
the conducting of worship services and church related 
activities.  Feeding of the homeless or any other food 
preparation for distribution is prohibited.  A food closet 
shall be permitted.  Distribution shall be by appointment 
only, between the hours of 10:00 a.m. and 2:00 p.m. on 
Saturdays, with a maximum of two appointments each half-
hour.  The sheltering of the homeless is also prohibited. 

Mr. Bokan also reviewed Conditions #7 and #9; 
Condition #7 states that drop-off and pick-up for children 
attending the daycare center shall occur in the parking lot 
located at the rear of the building and queuing of traffic 
shall not impact public streets.  Condition #9 states that 
prior to any funerals, weddings, or other large assembly 
events during regular weekday business hours, the applicant 
shall provide the Police Department with a traffic 
circulation and parking plan. 

 
Council Member Harrover asked Mr. Bokan if the 

Community Development Department is prepared to monitor and 
enforce Condition #1.  Council Member Harrover stated that 
he is concerned about traffic, which is already heavy on 
Center Street, and asked what the plan would be if the 
daycare center is successful. 

Mr. Bokan stated that these discussions would need to 
take place with the applicant. 

 
Council Member Way asked if there would be any outdoor 

space available for the children to play.  Council Member 
Way also asked if the Prince William County Health 
Department was contacted when the application was filed for 
a daycare center. 

Mr. Bokan replied that the Health Department was not 
contacted and noted that Condition #11 states that the use 
of the property shall be in compliance with all federal, 
state, and local ordinances. 

 
Council Member Way stated that the traffic flow should 

be better thought out than it is now. 
 
Mayor Parrish asked what the plan was to keep children 

out of the street.  Mayor Parrish stated that the entrance 
to the left of the building, which the applicant proposes 
to use to gain access to the rear entrance, is private 
property and could be closed in the future. 

 
The applicant and pastor of the church, David Sanzo, 

addressed City Council and provided answers to some of the 
questions posed.  Mr. Sanzo stated that the daycare center 
would have a maximum of 30 children and the classes could 
be staggered to alleviate traffic congestion.  Mr. Sanzo 
stated that there is no outdoor recreational space and none 
planned; the children will have play centers inside.  Mr. 
Sanzo stated that the Health Department has already been 
contacted and will have to sign-off prior to opening the 
daycare. 

 



September 20, 2010 

Council Member Bass asked what parking is available 
for those attending services at the church or other 
activities. 

Mr. Bokan stated that City lots are available along 
with on-street parking on Center Street and West Street. 

 
Council Member Way stated that he is still troubled 

that there is no viable traffic plan for the daycare center 
and he would like to see a better plan worked out with 
Public Works and the Police Department. 

 
Council Member Wolfe asked if the presence of food 

closets in Old Town had been previously addressed. 
 
Council Member Harrover stated that he has some 

concerns regarding the enforcement of the proposed 
conditions and that more details needed to be worked out. 
 

Mayor Parrish opened the public hearing. 
 
 The Mayor invited anyone who wished to do so address 
Council in favor of the special use permit. 
 
 No one spoke. 
 
 The Mayor invited anyone who wished to do so address 
Council in opposition to the special use permit. 
 
 No one spoke. 
 

Staff recommends that the public hearing be closed and 
action scheduled for the next City Council Meeting on 
September 27, 2010. 

 
COUNCIL MEMBER WOLFE MOVED to close the public 

hearing. Seconded by Council Member Way and CARRIED 
UNANIMOUSLY. 
 
 The public hearing was closed at 8:02 p.m. 
 

Item 2 of the Agenda:  Public Hearing on Special Use 
Permit #2011-01:  S.W.I.F.T., 9613 and 9615 Center Point 
Lane and 9623 Center Street, to Consider a Special Use 
Permit Application from S.W.I.F.T. to Allow Combustible 
Liquid Storage with a Cumulative Total of up to 20,000 
Gallons, Pursuant to Section 130-501 of the Code of 
Ordinances, City of Manassas, Virginia (2002) As Amended. 

 
Mr. Bokan reviewed the Staff Report for City Council, 

providing background information, recommendations from the 
Planning Commission, and proposed conditions for approval.  
The applicant is proposing the expansion of their existing 
combustible liquid storage.  Currently, the site contains 
two office buildings with a total of 7,600 gallons of 
combustible liquid storage within five tanks, which are 
allowed by right.  In order to provide back-up power during 
potential power failures, the applicant wants to install 
two new generators.  In conjunction with the new 
generators, the applicant would like to install two new 
5,000 gallon fuel storage tanks. 

At the Planning Commission’s September 1, 2010 public 
hearing, no citizens came forward to speak on the proposal.  
The Commission unanimously recommended approval with one 
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amendment to the conditions.  The amendment revised 
Condition #7 to provide standards for above ground storage 
tanks as the condition previously referenced only under 
ground tanks.  A new Condition #7 is proposed to account 
for both above ground and under ground tanks. 

 
Council Member Wolfe asked about spill containment and 

visual degradation due to the height of the storage tanks. 
 
A representative of the applicant, Sharon Dusza with 

Rinker Design Associates, stated that the applicant plans 
to comply with the most recent version of the Statewide 
Fire Prevention Code for the storage and dispensing of 
flammable liquids and motor fuel dispensing facilities. 
 

Mayor Parrish opened the public hearing. 
 
 The Mayor invited anyone who wished to do so address 
Council in favor of the special use permit. 
 
 No one spoke. 
 
 The Mayor invited anyone who wished to do so address 
Council in opposition to the special use permit. 
 
 No one spoke. 
 

Staff recommends that the public hearing be closed and 
action scheduled for the next City Council Meeting on 
September 27, 2010. 
 

COUNCIL MEMBER WOLFE MOVED to close the public 
hearing. Seconded by Council Member Bass and CARRIED 
UNANIMOUSLY. 
 

The public hearing was closed at 8:12 p.m. 
 
 Motion was duly made, seconded and CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY 
to adjourn the meeting. 
 
 Mayor Parrish declared the meeting adjourned at 8:16 
p.m. 
 
 
 
             
MAYOR  CITY CLERK 
 
        
  DATE APPROVED 


